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November 14, 2006

Northwest Ohio Juvenile Detention, Training and Rehabilitation 

District Board Minutes

November 14, 2006
The Board of the Northwest Ohio Juvenile Detention, Training and Rehabilitation District met on this day at 9:00 a.m. in the multi-purpose room of the Detention Center.
Roll Call was taken.  The following members were present:
Defiance County


Fulton County


Henry County


Williams County
Diane Collins


Michael Bumb


Tom Mack


Steve Bird
Roger Gardner


James Dominique


Colleen Phillips


Marv Stuckey
Tom Kime


Dean Genter












Joe Short



Judge Bird introduced Kurt Steinke, the new Probation Officer for Williams County.   Kurt will be doing evening and weekend surveillance checks.  This is a new arena for Williams County.
Others present:
April Cook   Gayle Hilkert    Brian Patrick

Minutes of the September 12, 2006 meeting were approved.   Colleen Phillips motioned to accept the minutes.  Marv Stuckey 2nd.  There were no additions or corrections.   Motion Carried.  Unanimous Aye’s.

Superintendent’s Report

Presented by Superintendent Brian Patrick

Population Report:


September
October



Intakes
   
46

45
    


Releases

38

50



Recidivists
19 (41%)
20 (44%)
Security Report:

September -   Use of Force


18 escorts to observation cell 


15 for the removal of safety/security threat or inflicting self-harm

Use of Force incidents resulting in injury – 0

October  -  Use of Force 

  4 escorts to observation cell 

  8 for the removal of safety/security threat or inflicting self-harm

Use of Force Incidents resulting in injury – 0
Medical Services Report:




September
October
Physician Sick Calls




13

13
ER Visits





02

03
Hospital Admits





02

01
Ambulance Transports




02

00

Percentage of Detainees on Psychotropic Medication

20%

23%

Program/Services Report:

Life without Drugs Program:



September and October
Total Number of Individual Hours per County

 55.75





Total Number of Case Management Units per County

   81.80 





Total Number of Group Hours per County


 217.00
Total Number of Assessment Hours per County

     6.50
Mental Health Program:




September and October
Mental Health Assessments per week


23.0



One-hour Groups Weekly




39.5


Family sessions a week




  2.0

  
Case Management sessions



11.0




Court Referrals





  4.0
Job & Family Referrals




  5.0

Coordination





  2.0

Suicide Watch days:   41 – September     64 - October.


Daily assessments were conducted on suicide watch detainees.  There were two (2) constant observation suicide watches which lasted a total of five (5) days during this reporting period.  First Call For Help was called on four (4) different occasions and two (2) detainees were transported for inpatient psychiatric services.
Education Summary: 




Classroom A.   During the month of September there were a total of 457 detainees who were in attendance twice a day, and received instruction in Reading, Writing, Language, Life Skills and Workforce Employability:  304 males, 153 females.
During October there were 337 detainees who were in attendance twice a day, and received instruction in Reading, Writing, and Language: 245 males and 92 females.

Classroom B.  During the month of September there were a total of 460 detainees who were in attendance twice a day, and received instruction in math, science and social studies:  302 males, 158 females. 
During the month of October there were a total of 337 detainees who were in attendance twice a day, and received instruction in math, social studies and science: 245 males, 92 females.

Training Report:

Superintendent Patrick reported 421 training hours for September and October.  Training included online training CORENOW. COM, CPR Training, BWC Training, a Gang Seminar, and Oleoresin Capsicum training.
Personnel Report:

New hires: 
3
3 Intermittent Officers 


Resignations:
1 
1 Full Time Officer
Demotion:
1
Lieutenant to JCO


Terminations:
1
Intermittent Officer

Vacancies:
0





Status Change
1
Intermittent Officer to Full Time










Officer
Status Change
2
Intermittent Officers to Full-Time Officers
Grievances.    There were two employee (2) Grievances filed.  The Grievances are included in the Board Packet.
Fiscal Officer Report 

Monthly Statistics

Monthly Billing Census Report

Previous Credits YTD

   11651.00

Average Daily Population

22.90
September Credits

   2,024.00 

Average Female Population
  5.57

Member Counties were charge $376 in overages, non-member counties were charged $ 1,648.  Credit returned to member Counties totaled $2,024.
October Credits

      376.00
Average Daily Population

23.87
YTD Credits


 14,051.00
Average Female Population
 8.06

During October Henry County was charged with 4 overages totaling $376.
Budget Report

Cash Report is included in the Packet.  As of October 31st   the Operating Fund carries a balance $21,785 over the beginning balance January 1, 2006.  However, we will be generating January Invoices in December.  Typically Member Counties pay the January Invoice in January.  Therefore, December revenues are lower than other months of the year.    
The fencing project, the phone system and the parking lot project (coating and striping pavement) have been paid from the Capital Account this year.  As of October 31st the Capital Account is $13,700 less than our beginning balance January 1, 2006.

Overall the Budget is expended 75.75%.  The Board was informed of needed purchases, an AED and Rescue Randy for Emergency Response Training.  The Board also will need to discuss options for the computer back-up system and server.   The back-up system is near capacity.  There will not be enough capacity to download the Soft Tec system data.    Also, the server is four (4) years old.  Per discussion with Data Eclipse we may expect two (2) more years out of our server. The life of a server is typically 5 years.  The Board will need to decide if purchase a new back-up system for $3,000 now and possibly replace the server that would include a back-up system in two years at a cost of $7000 to $9000. 
A request was made to transfer Title 1 money to Teachers Salaries.  Title 1 money will be applied toward the Reading and Language Arts teacher’s salary.  Tom Mack motioned the Title 1 funds be transferred to Teachers Salaries.  Diane Collins 2nd the motion.  Tom Kime noted that as of next year we will be out of carry-over money.  We need to be aware of this when making decisions about spending.  Motion Carried.  Unanimous Ayes.  
A request was also made to have the option of transferring up to $1000 between accounts as needed between now and the year end.   There are several accounts that may need additional funds to see them through December.   This was done last year.  Joe Short motioned to authorize the option of transferring up to $1000 between accounts to help where accounts may run short.  Tom Mack asked if there were other purchases we felt were necessary before the end of the year.    We would like to purchase Microsoft Office for the classrooms and the pods.  Students have no software for creating written reports.  Also, we would like to purchase educational programs for detainees who are not able to work at their age or grade level.  The approximate cost would be $6,500. Joe Short motioned to authorize $1000 between accounts as needed between now and the end of the year.  Tom Kime 2nd the motion.    Motion Carried.  Unanimous Ayes. 
Board discussed sources of Revenues.   In addition to Member County Rents revenues include interest earned, National School Lunch, Other Inc (miscellaneous) and Title 1.  The DYS Money that was provided to Detention Centers is no longer available and it does not appear it will be available again.   Purchases will be discussed after review of the proposed 2007 budget.
    Assistant Superintendent’s Report

Soft Tec – As explained at previous meeting Soft Tec is the Detainee Management System that replaces the DYS system that is no longer serviced.  We are waiting for a high speed internet service before we are able to complete the conversion process.  The conversion would take several days using the current dial up system.  Staff Training will be initiated in December.

Wachtec System.   It is nice to report that the system is working properly.   The manufacturer of the system recommended a specific battery to use in the scanners.   The scanners have been working well since using the recommended battery.  The employees are still using written data as a back-up until we are sure staff is able to use the system correctly without losing any data.

Facility Committee

Dean requested Brian present what he had learned from H.E. A. T. Solutions.  H.E.A.T. did an air flow study as research to resolve the problem with gaps in the ductwork between the sheet metal and cinder blocks entering the cells as discussed at the last meeting.   There is enough air flow entering into the cell.  The problem is the air in the ductwork entering the cell is about 30 degrees below what it should be.  The easiest and most cost effective way to correct the problem is to install a pre-heat coil to warm the air as it enters the cell.  Along with the new pre-heat coil they recommend replacing pipe with a larger 2“ pipe to allow more water flow.  The bid for the pre-heat coil and 
replacing pipe is $15,488.  H.E.A.T also suggested replacing the software that controls the temperature in the facility.   The current software is functional, however not optimal.  The software was installed when the facility was built and limits what we can do.  H.E.A.T. is 
recommending the new software package as it would allow us to shut down areas not always in use (office, gym).  Cost to replace the software system is $24,397.  Brian noted it would take a long time to make up that cost.  Replacing the software is a want not a need.    The real problem does need to be addressed as temperatures in the facility can be below standard in the winter.  H.E.A.T. does not feel it necessary to close gaps entering the cells as they are confident the gaps are closed even if it does not appear to be so from the cell.  
The Board entered into discussion about the original design problem causing this problem.  The facility has already paid to replace impellers, pumps, burners and other repairs items.  The Board suggested Brian contact Rick Weaver from Poggemeyer, explain the expenses we have incurred trying to work with the system they designed.   The commissioners can then react according to Poggemeyer’s response.   Tom Kime suggested Brian send a letter to Poggemeyer today explaining the situation.  
Dean made a motion that Brian contact Poggemeyer with an invitation to visit the facility and explain the problems we are having with the heating system.  Poggemeyer can respond.   If another quote is needed we can go from there.  Brian can then contact the Facilities Committee to make a decision.   The Board authorized the Facility Committee and Brian to spend up to $20,000 to correct the problem if Poggemeyer will not do anything to remedy the situation.  Jim Dominique 2nd the motion.   There was discussion before the Board acted on the motion.  Brian will send a letter to Poggemeyer.  He will wait until Poggemeyer has time to respond.  If they do nothing then he will proceed with an additional quote.  At least Poggemeyer will have been contacted.  Motion Carried.  Unanimous Ayes.

Personnel and Grievance Committee

There were two Grievances to report in the Board Packet.  Grievances were about Security Checks.  The two Grievances were handled according to Policy.  Brian informs Committee Chairperson when Grievances are received.   Tom Mack and Roger Gardner stated that Brian keeps them informed about situations as needed.  
Finance Committee

Tom Kime noted there are four Budget items the Board needs to discuss.   The Finance Committee proposing the following:
1.
Recommendation to increase starting wage from $9.62/hour to $10/hour.  This is needed to attract quality candidates.    2.
Recommendation to add two part-time employees each working 12 hours per week - cost about $1100 per year.  This 


would resolve scheduling issues and reduce over time.  

3. Recommendation to increase School Tuition from $24 to $35 per day effective with the new contract July 1, 2007.
4. Recommendation to increase County Rent 5%

The 2007 Proposed Operating Budget is $1,411,940.  This is a 1.18% increase over the 2006 budget. 
The Board reviewed the projected 2007 revenue.  Even with the 5% increase to County Rent we will be using up all carry over money.   Projected revenues are as follows:

Interest revenue
$      6,000

School Tuition
$  150,000  If school tuition is increased (effective July 07) projected revenues are $150,000.  The increase is      
                                                needed to balance the budget.

Other 

$     10,000

School Lunch
$     30,000
Title 1

$     19,808

County Rent
$ 1,079,328 Includes 5% increase with 99.5% assigned to Operating Fund and .5% assigned to Capital Fund.
The Board noted even though the building is a newer facility .5% does not cover repair and     maintenance costs needed for the building.    More could be assigned to the Capital Budget, 
however, funds are needed for the Operating Budget.

     Subtotal
$ 1,295,136

2006 Carry-Over 
$    118,216

Total Revenue
$ 1,413,352 

If all funds are spent during 2007 we will exhaust carry-over.    Next year we may need to increase rents even higher.  
2007 Workers Comp premium is $30,000.    2006 premium was $39,000.  The Worker’s Compensation rate is projected at $ .045 for 2007 ($.061215 – 2006 rate).  The facility participates in programs such as the Black Swamp Safety Council to reduce Workers Comp costs.  
The Board questioned how long after an employee starts does employee receive first increase.   Employees receive their first increase on the Date of Hire anniversary.  Adjustments would be made for current employees who have not received their first increase.
The Board questioned if there were changes to the employee’s participation in the health insurance plan.  The facility can remain with the current health plan approved last year.  There is a reduction of 1.44% in the health insurance.  Dental will increase 8%.  

Tom Kime noted the Finance Committee allowed up to a 3% wage increase for the Staff Salaries.  A decision will need to be made on that issue as well.  Last year the Board gave the Superintendent the latitude of 3% in the Staff Salaries and Teacher’s Salaries Accounts.  It actually worked out less than 3%.  Employees are given an increase based on performance.  

As with most agencies, costs continue to increase.  We need to increase revenues or reduce services.   The Board discussed options to increase revenues.  We do rent beds to Non-Member Counties.   Brian discussed bed rental with non-member counties.  Other counties have expressed interest in our facility.  However, unless they need the specific programs we offer they opt for facilities that charge a lesser per diem.   Also, we are at a disadvantage because of our location.  Non-Member rent is credited back to the county.  The Board would like to research the idea of selling beds.  April will contact other detention centers to determine their per diems and report to the Board at the January meeting.  April will also research policies that protect bed available to member counties.  The system must be fair to member counties as they have made a financial commitment to the facility.  This item was tabled until further research can be completed.  
Tom Mack questioned the status of our cash flow.  Counties are billed on a monthly basis and we do receive rent money each month.  The Cash Report is included in the Board Packet each meeting for review.   Marv Stuckey noted his does not agree with using carry-over for operating expenses.  There was consensus that using carry-over is not ideal.  The Board acted on the 2007 Budget.  The motions are as follows:
1.) Tom Mack motioned to increase school tuition from $24 per day to $35 per day.  Colleen Phillips 2nd.  There was no discussion.  Unanimous Ayes.
2.) Dean Genter motioned to increase the starting salary from $9.62 to $10.00 per hour.  Tom Kime 2nd.  This is projected to cost   
       an additional $6,000.  Motion carried.  Unanimous Ayes. 

3.) Tom Mack motioned to add 2 part-time employees working 12 hours per week.  This will save the facility over-time wages.
Part-time employees will accrue sick time.  They also participate in PERS.  Joe Short 2nd.    Unanimous Ayes.

4.)  Tom Kime motioned to increase Member County rents 5%.  4.5% would be assigned to the Operating Fund.  .5% would be         assigned to the Capital Fund.  Jim Dominique 2nd.   No discussion.  Unanimous Ayes.

5.)   The Board approved the overall Operating and Capital Budgets including the items previously acted upon.   Tom Mack    

motioned to approve the proposed 2007 Operating and Capital Budgets as proposed by the Finance Committee.  Dean Genter 2nd.    The Board does not want to use the carry-over money.  We have been using carry-over too long.   Grants are available for programs, however, not for operating.  Counties are currently working on the 2007 Budgets.   Next year we may need to take other measures to balance the budget.   Majority Ayes.  One Nay.

The Finance Committee recommends a 3% increase to salaries.   Joe Short motioned up to a 3% increase to wages.   As last year, Brian will have the flexibility to work within the 3% increase.  Some employees received higher than 3%, others received less than 3%.   There is a mathematical formula used to determine salary increases.  Jim Dominique 2nd.    
Program and Policy Committee

Brian reviewed the Policies presented in the Board packet.
Life Insurance Policy 5.11 will include, “Coverage shall be effective the first day of the month following the employment start date.” 
Health Policy 5.10 will include Dental Insurance. 
Tom Kime motioned to change Policies 5.11 and 5.10 as noted in Board Packet.  Colleen Phillips 2nd.  There was no discussion.  Motion carried. Unanimous Ayes.


Use of Telephone Policy 6.07 - The personal use of company issued cell phones has been a topic of discussion since the audit.  The policy will state, ”Personal use of cell phones should be limited to emergency or absolute necessary situations; and if used should be kept brief and charges shall be reimbursed to the Center. “  Tom Mack motioned to accept the policy.  Diane Collins 2nd.  No discussion.  Unanimous Ayes.

Last meeting a CD containing the Policy and Procedure Manual was distributed to Board Members.   There are changes to the Personnel Policy that was updated September of last year.  The changes include complying with ACA and State Standards.   The Operations Policy has not been updated since 2000.  The proposed Operations Policy includes complying with ACA Standards and the Administrative Code.  There were some minor word changes and some policy revisions to meet current procedures.   Previously there were two (2) separate Manuals, a Personnel Manual and an Operations Manual.    These two manuals will be combined into one.   Jim Dominique motioned to accept the updated Manual.  Joe Short 2nd.   There was no discussion.   Motion Carried.   Unanimous Ayes.
Old Business 
The parking lot has been sealed and coated.  Last meeting the Hill Asphalt quote was presented as $2026.  The actual quote was $2226.
The new phone system has been installed and is working very well.  New extension numbers have been forwarded to Board Members.
New Business

AED- The Bryan Lyons Club donated $100 for an AED.  The Napoleon Eagles donated $1500. We have purchased the AED from the Fulton County Heart Radiothon.  Donated funds will cover the AED purchase the as well as necessary training.  
Roger thanked Marv Stuckey and Colleen Phillips for their service to the Board.  Marv has served on the Board for many years.  He mentioned it has been an enjoyable experience.  

Budget Review

The following issues were table until completion of the Budget and were acted upon at this point of the meeting:
Transfer $1250 from Teachers Salaries to Equipment
Transfer $ 900 for the Rescue Randy from Teachers to Equipment.

Tom Mack motioned to transfer these funds.  Tom Kime 2nd.  There was no discussion.   Motion Carried.  Unanimous Ayes.  

The facility needs to replace the Back-up server.  As stated earlier the current back-up system is almost at capacity.  The back-up server will not have enough capacity when we convert all the data from the Soft Tec System.   Our server will also need to be replaced in the near future.  It would be best to replace the server and the back-up system at the same time.  The cost to do so is $9,000.
We would also like to make the following purchases for education of the detainees: 

Miscrosoft Word.   $1723.  Currently there is no word processing software on classroom computers or in the pods. 
PACE Educational Programs $4,282
a. TABE – Currently teachers have no knowledge of a detainee’s performance level prior to entering the classroom.  TABE is an assessment tool that would be administrated before a detainee would enter the classroom.  This would enable teachers to assess detainee needs and respond quickly and effectively.

b. BASIC ED – Basic Ed would offer educational materials for detainees who are not working at grade or age level.  Currently we have very little education materials for the lower grade levels. 
Judge Bumb advised the Board table the discussion of the server until proposals are submitted.  The Board can then submit the server proposal, Miscrosoft Word and Pace Educational Programs to the 4 County Juvenile Judges.  Judge Bumb noted the Four (4) County Judges will cover the costs from their funds.  Colleen Phillips motioned the Board approve the purchases and submit proposals to the Four (4) County Juvenile Judges.  Marv Stuckey 2nd.  Motion carried.  There was no discussion.  Unanimous Ayes.
Brian noted that we are also looking into offering the GED Program.  A non-member county has interest in the GED Program.  Judge Bumb suggested we discuss this at the January meeting.

Roger Gardner read a letter of resignation from Joe Short.  Joe is submitting the resignation due to his recent election as Fulton County Commissioner.  Joe mentioned serving on this Board has been a positive experience.  Tom Kime motioned to accept Joe’s resignation.  Jim Dominique 2nd. There was no discussion.  Motion Carried. Unanimous Ayes.

Meeting adjourned 11:15 a.m.

Next Meeting January 9, 2007





Date

